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On August 30, 2010, LOSFA replaced the TOPS Portal with the new web-based Award System.  An Award System 
User Guide for Schools has been prepared by LOSFA’s Information Technology staff and was forwarded to Early 
Start contacts on August 25, 2010.  For your convenience, it can also be accessed on our website at  
http://osfantweb.osfa.state.la.us/PortalPDFs/Award_System_User_Guide_for_Schools.pdf 
 
Changes specific to the Early Start billing and grade reporting process are outlined below: 
 
Early Start Billing Changes: 
 

• Early Start reservations are no longer required. 
• College course code number (General Education Articulation Matrix code) must be included with all 

billings, both individual and batch file.  The course code numbers will also be required with grade 
submissions and they must match those submitted in billing.   

• The Payment Request Batch File format (attached) has been modified to include this course code.  Also 
note that Batch Files should be submitted in ALL CAPS. 

• Individual payment requests will be submitted by using the “Payments” tab and selecting “Early Start 
Payment Requests” from the drop-down menu or by selecting the “Early Start Payment Requests” box. 

• Batch File payment requests will be uploaded by using the “Upload Files” tab, then select “Early Start”, 
then the upload type – in this case, “Payments”.  

 
Early Start Grade Reporting Changes: 
 

• Individual grades will be submitted by accessing the “Academics” tab and selecting “Early Start Grade 
Submit” from the drop-down menu or by selecting the “Early Start Grade Submit” box.  Please note that in 
the Award System, Early Start grades will no longer be entered with TOPS academic information.  Please 
ensure that when submitting Early Start grades that “Early Start Grade Submit” is chosen. 

• College course code number (General Education Articulation Matrix code) must be included with grade 
submissions, both individual and batch file.  The course code numbers submitted in billing and with grades 
must match.   

• The Grade Submission Batch File format (attached) has been modified to include this course code.  Also 
note that Batch Files should be submitted in ALL CAPS. 

• Batch File grade submissions will be uploaded by using the “Upload Files” function tab, then select “Early 
Start”, then the upload type – in this case, “Grades”. 

• Grades for each course paid by Early Start should be submitted as LETTER grades (A, B, C, D, F, P, or I.). 
Quality Points are no longer needed for Early Start Grades. 

• Withdrawals from Early Start courses should continue to be reported as “10” in the Academic Standing 
field. 

 
If you have questions regarding this information, contact Caleshia Clark (225-922-0645 or cclark@osfa.la.gov) or 
Bonnie Lavergne (225-922-0412 or blavergne@osfa.la.gov 
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